Winter Sports

Borg’s Woods has traditionally been the site of many winter activities:

ICE SKATING --- The large open swamp freezes solid and can be skated. It’s nowhere more than a foot deep, so there’s no danger of anyone falling in. The small pond has also been skated. In really cold years, the drainage creek connecting them freezes and can be skated. 

Coles Brook hasn’t frozen solid since the early or mid 1980’s because Hackensack and Maywood switched from a normal (sodium chloride) road salt to the white pellet salt (possibly calcium chloride). This washes into Coles Brook and prevents it from freezing solid.

HOCKEY --- Hasn’t been played as much as in past decades, simply because there aren’t so many kids living near the woods any more. Maybe there’s a hope of reviving hockey.  Old-timers may recall the days in the 1970’s and early 1980’s when the tiny “island” in the swamp was used for campfires to warm the skaters. That island has now been enlarged by muskrats into an impressive lodge the likes of which never existed in decades past. It’s definitely “hands off” in terms of campfires.  Also, the “Pond Maple” is still standing, and it’s bigger than ever. That’s the big old Red Maple with an impressive mass of roots growing along the edge of the inner pond.  Muskrats also live en masse under that tree.

SLEDDING --- The hill along Fairmount Ave is still privately owned by the family which bought the old Borg mansion. We don’t advocate sledding on someone’s private back yard, although we have seen that it still occasionally occurs. 

The hillside south of the fenced lot (along the east loop of the trail) was purchased by the County of Bergen from two Summit Ave homeowners and added to the preserve in 1995. There is a sledding run down the hill which lines up with the trail that crosses the south end of the open swamp.  The top of the sledding run has a spectacular view of the woods, especially in the winter. The homeowner there has allowed his landscapers to illegally dump leaves into the nature preserve. Currently, this interferes somewhat with the sledding run.

{{{In the early 90’s, during the final phases of preservation efforts for Borg’s Woods, the former owner approached the County to sell the northern half of his estate for $300,000. The top of the sledding run was envisioned as the main entrance to the nature preserve, with the Carriage house as the nature center, a 12-car parking lot, and a small driveway to Summit Avenue. The whole Borg’s Woods preservation project was way under budget, even with the extra $300,000 expense. Unfortunately, behind-the-scenes politics stopped the County from completing that purchase.}}}

SNOWSHOEING & CROSS-COUNTRY SKIING --- All the trails are open for this use. 

PHOTOGRAPHY & PAINTING --- In winter or summer, the pastoral scenes and the beauty of the trails have lured many an artist. The woods are wonderland after a wet heavy snow.  I have seen work featuring Borg’s Woods from at least three artists publicly displayed at art shows around Bergen County.

